Aprender Tucson

Southside Community School

2701 South Campbell Avenue

Tucson, AZ 85713

Board Meeting Minutes

Held Tuesday, December 14th, 2021 at 4:00pm
Board Members Present:
Christine Curtis, Board President – video conference

David Gill, Board Member – video conference

Melissa Costa, Board Member – video conference

James Christopher, Board Member – video conference

Eleonor Francis, Board Member – video conference

Absent:
None
Others Present:
Molly Gannon, Principal – video conference

Cheryl Perry, Health Director – video conference

1. Call to Order. The meeting was called to order by Ms. Curtis at 4:16 p.m.

2. Approve SPED Policies and Procedures. Miss Gannon provided a visual of current policies and procedures and summarized. 

Discussion: Mrs. Costa questioned whether eligibility for services implied a formal medical diagnosis, to which Ms. Curtis confirmed it did not. Mrs. Costa wanted to know how frequently students identified for services had tested out of the program after three years. Miss Gannon confirmed this to be uncommon in general across schools. Mr. Christopher asked whether this would be a newly instated policy, and if so, what protocol had been followed prior. Miss Gannon responded that the policy was not new, merely the requirement that it be posted on the school website now that there was one.


Motion: Mr. Christopher moved to approve the SPED Policies and Procedures. Ms. Francis 2nd 
the motion. 


In Favor – Ms. Curtis, Mr. Christopher, Ms. Francis, Mrs. Costa, Mr. Gill

Opposed – None
3. Conduct Preliminary Review of Proposed Sexual Education Curriculum. Miss Gannon provided a copy of the proposed curriculum and explained that the final program would require two public hearings and Board approval. As Health Director, Mrs. Perry has been the primary involved in procuring a curriculum and will provide instruction for all grades. In her research, she found a TUSD program which we have been given authority to adapt. Mrs. Perry argued that the program, called Family Life, was a good option because it had already been well-vetted, met applicable standards, was comprehensive and included teacher lesson plans. Additionally, it focused on wholesome values such as family, dispelling myths, respect for the individual, and accepting responsibility for the self and one's choices.
Discussion: Ms. Curtis asked at which grade instruction would begin, and also who could be involved in program development. Mrs. Perry shared that the program would begin in 4th grade. Also anyone could be involved, however extensive participation may not be needed presently as the program had already been fully developed externally and would require minimal adaptation. Miss Gannon added that all grade level content appeared age appropriate. Ms. Leo suggested the utility of soliciting feedback from TUSD to see what their experience had been and whether they might recommend any specific changes to implementation. Mrs. Perry confirmed that she was in touch with some former colleagues who may be able to offer input. Mrs. Costa noted various grammatical and formatting errors to the document, and expressed interest in a grade-level breakdown of program vocabulary. Mrs. Perry confirmed a list was already available on the TUSD website for reference. Ms. Curtis asked whether the curriculum was associated with a religious organization under the same name, adding the term was likely copyrighted. Mrs. Perry stated that, to her knowledge, the two were unrelated. Ms. Curtis asked how much annual instruction time would be required for students, to which Mrs. Perry recalled it would be approximately eight one-hour sessions, though specific times varied by grade level. The eight hours could be completed in a two week block, or alternately in one class a week over the course of two months. Ms. Francis commented that the program in general seemed worth pursuing, though it would be important to determine any connection to its religious counterpart.
4. General Update on the Status of COVID-10 Precautions and Procedures. Miss Gannon provided an update of current COVID-19 precautions and activities, including weekly pool testing for all students with permission slips, in addition to social distancing and mask policies campus wide. Weekly test swabs were processed in a lab and provided next day results. To date, several positive results had been rendered. On these occasions, the entire class from the affected swab is tested and everyone in close contact with the affected party is isolated for 10 days. In one instance, a second positive test was also verified resulting in a 10 day quarantine and distance learning for the whole class.
Discussion: Ms. Curtis asked whether, following a positive test result, the entire class continued to be tested for a period of time to see if any later positives were detected. Miss Gannon responded that since pool testing occurred quite frequently, there was already a process in place whereby subsequent positive cases would be discovered. Ms. Curtis asked for clarification on the term “pool testing.” Miss Gannon explained that the Health Director delivered swabs to each pool weekly, students had been trained to test themselves, and swabs for deposited into a sealed container. A courier service retrieved the swabs and delivered them to the lab where they were tested same day, with results typically received by 6:00am the subsequent day. Ms. Curtis clarified that when a positive test was obtained, the same class was tested the following week during pool testing; Gannon confirmed. Ms. Curtis asked what percentage of students had permission slips on file enabling them to be tested. Miss Gannon answered that the majority of students had signed forms and more were still being collected. Mr. Christopher asked whether the testing program was free. Miss Gannon answered that both their work with Concentric and procurement of Bionix tests from Pima County were indeed a free service.
5. Call to the Audience
Mr. Christopher shared that the government had begun dismissing staff who refused the vaccine. As of recently, he added, 60.9% of all Americans had been completely vaccinated. Also, the Circle K near the school would be permanently closing soon. Mrs. Costa expressed appreciation for the update of school preventative measures and optimism for the sex-ed program. Mrs. Curtis asked everyone to please remember Ms. Dang who passed tragically, saying she had been an excellent educator that the world needed. Mr. Christopher was interested to know of any services that were being planned. 

4. Meeting adjourned at 5:05 p.m.

Motion: Mr. Christopher moved to adjourn the meeting. Ms. Francis seconded the motion.


In Favor – Ms. Curtis, Mr. Christopher, Ms. Francis, Mrs. Costa, Mr. Gill

Opposed - None
